Handy Sanitary District
Regular Meeting of the Board

February 11, 2010

Minutes


Attendees: Tim Loflin-Chairman, Keith Loflin-Secretary, Arlin Sechrist, Debbi Yarbrough, Dan Caudle, Ron Niland and Macon Sammons-All American Associates, Renae Stafford-Clerk, Frank Wells-Attorney, Jay Thomas and Justin Sullivan-Field Personnel

Guests: see attached list.


Tim Loflin called the meeting to order and there were no guests registered to speak.


Approval of Minutes: The Board reviewed the December 10, 2009 Minutes and Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the Minutes as written. Dan Caudle seconded, passed by the Board 5-0. The Board also reviewed the January 14, 2010 Minutes and Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the Minutes as written. Dan Caudle seconded, passed by the Board 5-0.


Tim Loflin requested that Badin Shores Resort be added to the agenda as a closed session item for consultation with the attorney. 

Badin Lake Sewer Project: Ron Niland discussed that the construction was on schedule and that he and Steve Scarboro were working on the budget amendment to bring before the Board at the March meeting. He explained that NCDOT has agreed that the District will not have to do six directional bores that were expected, which will save about $170,000.00. Ron Niland also discussed that he was a little concerned about the directional bore under the Uwharrie River, and that the contractor should be able to provide an update regarding this bore at the construction meeting next week. He explained that following this construction meeting he hoped to have a better idea of the construction schedule, but currently it looks like construction should be complete by the end of the year. Ron Niland also explained that he is working with the Town of Troy to acquire a grant for the $300,000 cost of the section of line. Dan Caudle inquired if there was a specific point where the line was originally supposed to connect with Troy’s line, and whether there was controversy because Troy’s older pipe could not receive the flow. He also asked for numbers and an update on the status of this. Ron Niland explained that this was the specific reason the Clean Water grant was applied for. Dan Caudle inquired whether the cost of these changes were going to be incurred by the District and Ron Niland confirmed that was possible. Dan Caudle inquired to what extent the District is exposed to these expenses and Ron Niland explained that would be a legal question if Troy continues to insist that they will not pay for the changes, and that he should know about part of the funding by the March meeting. Macon discussed that it may be September or October before we know if CWMTF grants Troy the remainder of the funding. Dan Caudle inquired whether Wes Carter of HUA is responsible for design oversight and Ron Niland discussed that Wes Carter was not the engineer when the project was originally designed. Tim Loflin also discussed that the money available to CWMTF for granting has been cut from $100,000,000.00 to 50,000,000.00 this year. Macon Sammons explained that there was very little money in the grant cycle this year and that CWMTF was trying to fund 2009 projects. Dan Caudle inquired whether HUA had completed the engineering study prior to the project and Macon Sammons explained that Troy is responsible for the fact that the District has to build the bypass line. Dan Caudle inquired why the District would have to pay, at least a portion of the expense for Troy’s mistake. Macon Sammons discussed that Troy had apparently made a presumption that the town would receive funding for it and that now the District is in a waiting period to see if that will happen. Tim Loflin explained that it was Troy applying for the grant, not the District. Dan Caudle discussed that it was the engineer who should have been responsible. Macon Sammons explained that HUA did not think there was anything wrong with the original plan to connect the system to the pump station at Leslie Street, but that Troy and their engineer did not agree. Frank Wells explained that HUA’s plans included taking the line to the original designated location in Troy and then along the way the town insisted on an extension of the line from that discharge point. Dan Caudle inquired whether this extension was a state requirement and Frank Wells confirmed that it was a preference of the town. Tim Loflin discussed that originally the District was not supposed to pay for the change, but that it was included when the project was bid so that the cost for Troy would be cheaper. Arlin Sechrist inquired whether who would pay for it was still in question until it is known if Troy receives the grant funding and Macon Sammons confirmed this was correct. Tim Loflin explained that half of the funding was there; it was the other half that was unknown. Dan Caudle inquired whether Troy’s engineer, Gray Walls, had brought up the sidewalk deterioration concerns that initiated the line extension at the beginning of the project’s engineering. Tim Loflin discussed that hopefully it would be paid for by Troy through the grant and Arlin Sechrist discussed that Troy had thrown a wrench in the plans at the last minute. Dan Caudle requested to go on record as saying that was not a very nice way to do business. Frank Wells discussed that was especially true since the project began because Troy needed business for their sewer plant.

Annual Work Session: Macon Sammons discussed that management would like the Board’s input on the budget, rate schedule, commercial sewer tap policy, etc. and explained that the time of year to schedule the annual work session is upcoming. Debbi Yarbrough inquired if this would be an all day meeting as is normal for the work session and Ron Niland confirmed that he was expecting it to be maybe 9:00-3:00 or similar, with a working lunch. Macon Sammons requested the Board consider March 16, 17, 23, 24, and 25 as possible dates and Dan Caudle asked if this would be in addition to the regular monthly meeting. Tim Loflin discussed that it was the annual retreat and Debbi Yarbrough confirmed that it was in addition to the regular meeting. Ron Niland explained that typically the work session is advertised as a public work session, since all members of the Board are present, but that generally the Board does not make decisions while they are there. Frank Wells recommended advertising it as a public work session. Arlin Sechrist inquired if the work session was held in the Board room and Tim Loflin explained that in the past the work session has been held at Uwharrie Point. Macon Sammons advised the Board to consider a remote location so there would be fewer interruptions. Arlin Sechrist inquired if it costs the District anything to have it at Uwharrie Point and Ron Niland confirmed that there was no charge besides the cost of the lunch. Macon Sammons requested the Board consider the dates and get back to Renae Stafford with their preferences. 

Local Government Commission letter/response: Macon Sammons presented a letter the District had received from the LGC as well as his reply letter. He explained that following a review of the annual audit, the LGC is requiring that the District address two items. Macon Sammons explained that one of these is an increase to $50,000.00 as required by G.S. 159.29, on the bond covering the finance officer, which was actually done in December. He also discussed that the other item noted was that the cash flow from operations is not sufficient to cover the cash outflows for provision of water and sewer service. He explained that he had met with two representatives from North Carolina Rural Water Association to review the District’s current rate structure, as well as to provide information on the number of customers, water usage, debt service, operations and maintenance cost, capital expenses, etc. He suggested that the Board extend an invitation for these reps to attend the work session and present rate information in an interactive dialogue. Dan Caudle invited the NCRWA and the Board agreed. Macon Sammons discussed that the District being a member of NCRWA is a good resource in a variety of ways and that NCRWA had also recently been helping the District with location of water lines. Renae Stafford explained that Steve Scarboro had recommended the Board officially approve the bond increase and appoint the finance officer as the bonded person. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the increase in the bond from $41,235.00 to $50,000.00 and to name Lisa Hedrick, Finance Officer as the bonded person. Dan Caudle seconded, passed by the Board 5-0. Macon Sammons suggested the Board make a motion to invite NCRWA to the work session. Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to invite NCRWA to the work session, seconded by Dan Caudle, passed by the Board 5-0. Arlin Sechrist discussed that the letter from the LGC indicates fiscal irresponsibility on the Board’s part and that they should consider a variety of approaches, prior to considering a rate increase. He explained that he had some ideas, and Macon Sammons discussed that he did not see any alternative to adjusting the rates. Tim Loflin inquired whether Macon Sammons should be gathering any information for Arlin Sechrist’s ideas, but Arlin Sechrist discussed that he should be able to provide any information needed.
Ebal Church Road Project: Tim Loflin explained that several residents had attended a Board meeting and inquired about the District providing water service to Ebal Church Road. He discussed that the Board had directed management to look into the cost and possible funding. Macon Sammons explained that he was in the process of getting quotes on the cost of a line extension from Sexton Road. He further explained that he is checking into the possibility of installing the line on the left hand side of the road, rather than the right, as in the original plans, because it may be cheaper and the houses that would be served are on that side. Dan Caudle inquired how many customers this will be and Ron Niland explained that there were four residents. Dan Caudle inquired whether this is all of the residents on the road and Ron Niland explained that Ebal Church Road is about a 2,000 ft, dead end road and that four residents ran out of well water. Dan Caudle inquired if this was a hardship and Ron Niland confirmed that it was and that one of the residents is on dialysis and has been hauling in water in order to flush toilets. He discussed and inquired whether some of the residents have already paid deposits. Macon Sammons confirmed that they have and Debbi Yarbrough discussed that she was thinking it was seven residents. Tim Loflin explained that there are about seven residents total living on Ebal Church Road and Renae Stafford explained that the Board had previously decided that four of the seven or eight residents would have to sign up for service and pay the tap fee. Dan Caudle inquired whether it was the same number of residences today and Renae Stafford discussed that she lived nearby and estimated that the number of residents has not changed. Tim Loflin explained that there is a farm on one end of the road and then at the other end there is a church and several residences. Arlin Sechrist inquired how long ago the residents had approached the Board for service and Tim Loflin explained that it has been 2-3 years. Arlin Sechrist inquired whether the residents have solved their problem by now and Tim Loflin discussed not that he was aware of. Arlin Sechrist inquired whether Macon Sammons is going to provide some information on the project and he confirmed that he is in the process of gathering that and wanted the Board to know. 

NC Department of Environment and Natural Resources Meeting: Macon Sammons explained that on Jan 19th, he, Renae Stafford, and Ken Clippinger had met with the District’s regional NCDENR representatives Tom Lynge and Lisa Edwards. He explained that they had reviewed the status of several items from a 2002 letter from NCDENR, including the request for completion of a hydraulic study and water quality model of the system. Macon Sammons discussed that work has been underway on these items for quite some time and is currently near completion. Macon Sammons discussed that Tim Carpenter of HUA has estimated  that to complete the hydraulic study and water quality model may cost somewhere between $12,000.00 and $15,000.00 and take somewhere around 30 days. He discussed that in follow up conversations with NCDENR he understood that the District will also be required to document for flow testing, flushing, etc. Arlin Sechrist discussed that the District is supposed to keep fire flow records on hand for fire department use and inquired whether this hydraulic study and water quality model are part of the program that the District is working on for verification of hydrants, lines, etc. Ron Niland confirmed that it is, and that the District will have to start flow testing the hydrants. Arlin Sechrist inquired whether this would be required for the whole system and Macon Sammons confirmed that it would. Tim Loflin discussed that a lot of this work has already been completed, especially around the lake, because of various projects. Ron Niland explained that part of Davidson County, near Harborgate, has also been completed. Tim Loflin inquired whether a motion was needed and Macon Sammons explained that approval to spend the money would be appropriate. Dan Caudle inquired if this would be in house or contract work and Macon Sammons explained that in order for the contract cost to be around $12,000.00 instead of $15,000.00, some of the work would have to be completed by the District staff. He discussed that the hydraulic study would be a point of reference, but the staff would have to make flushing, testing fire flows, and documenting a part of the everyday routine. Dan Caudle inquired if the District is going to bid out the engineering and Macon Sammons discussed that bidding it out is not advisable. He recommended the Board proceed with the HUA contract and explained that they have already completed between 85% and 95% and another firm would not be able to pick up and finish with the data they have started very easily. Arlin Sechrist inquired if HUA has already been working on the hydraulic study and water quality model and Macon Sammons discussed that it has been on a project by project basis and there are loose ends that need to be completed. Arlin Sechrist inquired if the District has until March 15, 2011 to complete and Macon Sammons confirmed and recommended the Board proceed with completion as quickly as possible. Tim Loflin agreed that NCDENR has been asking for these items for awhile and Dan Caudle inquired whether the District has already paid HUA for some of this work. Frank Wells asked if there is an existing contract with HUA for a portion of the hydraulic study and Renae Stafford discussed that some of this work may have been completed as a part of one or several HUA contracts, but that whether either the hydraulic study or water quality model is specifically covered in an HUA contract may require review of them. Tim Loflin inquired if part was done during the Pinehaven Water Line Replacement Project and Ron Niland discussed that some of it was completed then and that if the District bids this out the cost may be between $50,000.00 and $70,000.00 because other firms will not have part of the work completed. Arlin Sechrist suggested the Board review the current contract(s) to see what is lacking before approving another contract. The Board agreed and the discussion was tabled. 
Emergency Management Plan: Renae Stafford explained that another item the NCDENR reps had requested the District address is to update the Emergency Management Plan with current contact information for employees, Board members, and organizations on the external notification list. She inquired if the Board had any suggested updates and Debbi Yarbrough and Keith Loflin provided current phone numbers to add. Renae Stafford explained that the Board would need to approve the changes in order for revised Emergency Management Plan to be official, and Macon Sammons explained that it was not necessary to approve until other changes were completed. Renae Stafford discussed that if Macon Sammons was aware of other revisions to be made that could be completed prior to the Board’s approval. 

MONTHLY REPORTS (Water Loss, Leak Adjustment, Financial): Macon Sammons presented the monthly reports and the Board reviewed. 

Misc: Macon Sammons discussed that he is in the process of completing an analysis of employee salaries and advised that it be discussed in closed session at the upcoming work session. Arlin Sechrist thanked Macon Sammons for researching this topic.

Dan Caudle made a motion to move to closed session to discuss possible economic development, Astran Drive Project, and to consult with the attorney on a commercial sewer tap inquiry and Badin Shores Resort. Debbi Yarbrough seconded, passed by the Board 5-0. No action taken. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to move back into open session, seconded by Dan Caudle, passed by the Board 5-0.
Arlin Sechrist made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Debbi Yarbrough inquired if there was another item to discuss and Tim Loflin inquired about Astran Drive. 

Astran Drive Project: Ron Niland discussed that the Board has authorized for the staff to send out notice and then hold a public informational meeting for the residents and property owners of Astran Drive. He explained that the District will be extending an invitation to the health department to attend and that the Board members are welcome but not required to attend. He also discussed that following this meeting the Board can decide whether or not to request that Davidson County apply for CDBG funding.

Dan Caudle seconded Arlin Sechrist’s motion to adjourn the meeting, passed by the Board 5-0. Adjourned.      
